MINUTES

SELECTMEN’S MEETING

GRIFFIN ROOM, TOWN HALL

MONDAY, JANUARY 22, 2019

6:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN PRESENT:   Ballantine, Howell, Kavanagh, MacAskill, McManus

OTHERS PRESENT:   Town Administrator Christopher Clark, John Rendon, Peter Hughes, Cyndi Williams, Leo Cakounes, Pat Bertchy, Brian Paradee, Peggy Gabour, Scott Tyldesley, Tom Birch, Bill Travers, Art Bodin, and others.

Chairman Kavanagh reported that the Board just came out of Executive Session where they discussed use of sick bank and they voted positively to approve it.

WEEKLY BRIEFING
Mr. Waystack of the Board of Assessors reported that they have agents in the field looking at properties in the community, taking updated pictures and seeing if any changes have been made so we can arrive at a fair market value for the Town as required by the Department of Revenue.
PUBLIC COMMENTS/ANNOUNCEMENTS – Wastewater Committee update/Sharon Pfleger
Pat Bertchy described the services of the Alzheimers Family Support Center.

Carol Anderson discussed problems she has encountered with hospice care related to health issues and her family as well as the lack of a homeless shelter in Harwich.  

Brian Paradee asked if those present for the Cemetery item can ask questions tonight and Mr. Clark said it is open for discussion.

Peter Hughes of the Wastewater Support Committee discussed communications for Phase 2 of the sewer project, scope of work for project management, Phase 2 design bid, financial relief for hooking up to the system, and the Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan and related documents, and the need for the Board of Selectmen to take up some of these items and evaluate.
Tom Birch discussed the federal government shutdown and a gift card support program for the Coast Guard.  He asked the public to support this program.
CONSENT AGENDA
A. Accept the resignation of Patricia Stackhouse as a member of the Harwich Center Initiative
B. Approve the request to hold the annual Free Summer Concert Series at Brooks Park in July 2019 sponsored by the Arts Foundation of Cape Cod
C. Appoint Mary Maslowski as the Planning Board’s representative to the Community Preservation Committee per the request of the Planning Board with a term to expire 6/30/19
D. Approve the application for the Annual Dave Birtwell Memorial Remembery Walk/Run at Brooks Park on Saturday, May 11, 2019 and waiver of the fees associated with the permits for the event
E. Confirm the appointment of Robert C. Lawton, Jr. as Interim Assistant Town Administrator 
F. Approve the use of the Caleb Chase Fund in the amount of $431.91 to The Oil Express and $268.09 to Eversource
Chairman Kavanagh said they would be holding Item E.  Mr. McManus moved approval of the Consent Agenda Items A, B, C, D and F and the recommended actions thereon.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
With regard to Item E, Mr. Howell moved to appoint Robert C. Lawton, Jr. as the Interim Assistant Town Administrator.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.  Mr. Howell noted that this should not be a Consent Agenda item.
NEW BUSINESS
A. Request for Proposals for the Saquatucket Marina Snack Shack – discussion
Mr. Rendon outlined the RFP for the Saquatucket Marina Snack Shack and what the criteria for grading the responders will be.  He noted that this has been reviewed by Town Counsel.  Mr. Rendon and Mr. Clark took questions from the Board.  Mr. McManus commented that it would be nice to have some modest items on the menu.  Mr. Howell discussed the complexity of the menu requirements and how this complexity could affect the responsiveness to the bid.  Mr. Ballantine recommended putting “suggested menu” in the bid.   Mr. Clark said they could identify “minimum” and “desired.”  The Board took comments from Mr. Cakounes who agreed with Mr. Howell and suggested that a flat fee rather than a percentage should be considered.  Based on Board discussion, Mr. Clark said they could look at adding a progress payment element.  The consensus of the Board was that Mr. Clark make the changes and get the RFP out.  Mr. Howell said he would prefer to see it with the changes.  Mr. Ballantine moved to approve the RFP as presented tonight with the adjustments that was also presented.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion.  Mr. Howell said he would not vote for it as he cannot presume that he can know what is going to be adjusted.  The motion carried by a 4-1-0 vote with Mr. Howell in opposition.
Mr. Matt Sutphin asked the Board to speak regarding the pet crematorium as he missed the Public Comments section of the agenda.  Chairman Kavanagh asked him to email his remarks and they would place it on an agenda.  Mr. Sutphin submitted his remarks for a future agenda.

B. Request for use of Sick Bank – Police Department
Chairman Kavanagh noted this item was already addressed at the beginning of the  agenda.  Mr. Clark noted that this is just an acknowledgement of the action that was taken in Executive Session.
OLD BUSINESS
A. Barnstable County IT Assessment Update 
Mr. Travers, IT Director for Barnstable County, outlined his Executive Summary Recommendations Report for IT in Harwich which focused on IT infrastructure and staffing.  He noted one glaring issue is that there is only one staff member in the department which affects continuity and accountability.  He further discussed the need to decrease security risks, lowering costs and procurement, prioritizing cloud services, mitigating existing infrastructure and service risks, maximizing existing investments, and determining and formalizing interdepartmental IT roles.  He took questions and comments from the Board regarding records retention responsibility and migrating to cloud based services, and what other towns are doing.  Mr. Ballantine said we need to develop action steps for moving forward.  Mr. Clark said the budget is tight and it will be difficult to get any additional people in but they will start to look at options.  He said they have 200 hours of support from the County and we are going to see if we can start to implement that now.  Scott Tyldesley of the Fire Department discussed the accomplishments of the report and the opportunities and areas of efficiencies it presents.  He thanked the Board for commissioning it.
B. Animal Control Update – Chief Guillemette
Chief Guillemette updated the Board on the Police Department’s response to Ms. Wilson’s comments regarding the investigation of a dog bite involving her mother.  He stated that they conducted a full review of the investigation and the overall process which revealed a number of unintentional mistakes in communications and oversight failures just as Ms. Wilson had stated.  He said as Chief he takes full responsibility for this and realizes that the organization is made up of human beings who are not perfect and are going to make mistakes.  He stated that when his staff makes mistakes he asks that they admit the mistake, apologize if appropriate, learn from it and put measures in place to prevent something similar in the future.  He said he met with Ms. Wilson and provided her and her mother with a written apology.  He noted that he reviewed the findings of their investigation with her as well as the measures we are going to put in place to prevent something like this from happening again.  He said he has provided the Board with a few pages from their Animal Control Policy, specifically on the dog bite investigation procedure including new sections D and E which specifically lay out what the procedure and process is from this point forward.  He said it is his firm belief that these new guidelines will improve the overall process and prevent issues in the future.  He assured the Board and citizens that this incident is not typical of how they do business.  Chairman Kavanagh thanked him for his report.  Mr. Ballantine suggested putting a timeline in the process.  Mr. Howell commended him for changing the policy.
C. Pet Burial Grounds Update – Robbin Kelley
Ms. Kelley provided a Power Point presentation on the proposed pet burial ground which discussed reasons and need for building a pet burial ground, waiting list for purchase of lots, competitive analysis of different burial grounds including availability and distance of other burial grounds, criteria for finding a location, Town Meeting actions to date, and development of a burial ground.  Mr. Howell said he is opposed to doing this.  He said nothing was ever appropriated for this and there was never a request for a capital outlay and in this presentation he doesn’t see expenses.
Mr. MacAskill said the intention of Town Meeting was very clear and he supports the process that got this land to the Cemetery Commission for this purpose.  He said he supports the project and commented that Ms. Kelley has done an outstanding job.

Mr. Clark said right now this is just about the pet burial ground and discussion on the crematorium will be at a later date.
Mr. Howell made the following statement:

“You can’t extrapolate from a Town Meeting article.  It authorized the land to be set aside and ultimately it got set aside under the jurisdiction of an organization, when we came to find out that they weren’t legally entitled to have jurisdiction for this so whatever they voted, there was discussion, I was there, about the money part of this and it was Mr. Cakounes who got up and said don’t worry because we will have ample opportunity to discuss the money because it has to be a request and the ensuing request never happened.  I might point out, its water under the bridge now because nobody actually said anything, but if you look at the numbers it suggests there wasn’t even a quorum when this happened and this was not a groundswell, this was 104 people out of potentially 13,000 residents.”
Mr. MacAskill asked Mr. Clark to weigh in on the comment about this not being legal.  Mr. Clark stated the following:
“When state law is silent then there is discretion given to the Town and it was fully disclosed that this was the purpose.  Does the Town have ability to have the Cemetery Commission take on a related responsibility, absolutely.”
Mr. Clark said the actions taken at Town Meeting were valid.  He said we got the money part wrong and got ahead of ourselves.  He noted that there will be an article to get the money for the project and reimburse what’s already been done.
Mr. McManus said he spoke to Mr. Giorgio at MMA and it was his opinion that the Town could assign other duties to the Cemetery Commission other than conducting human cemeteries.

Mr. Howell said we are asking for millions to fund essential services.  Ms. Kelley said they are not actually asking for money but rather are asking if they sell lots will they be able to spend the money they put in the general fund, if they collect the funds, can they pay back the $70,000 that they spent and if they have enough money to pay for the walkway, can they do that.  Mr. MacAskill thanked Ms. Kelley for clarifying that.
Mr. Howell stated that the sale of anything here is a sales contract and in order to get to that point, it has to be authorized on the capital plan.
Mr. McManus said the article allows them to begin its operations and there are many projects around Town that never appeared on the capital plan.  Mr. Clark said they will be putting in an article for a revolving fund on the warrant.
Mr. Clark said the Cemetery Commission should be applauded for addressing this need and trying to present a solution that pays for itself.

Mr. Ballantine said any money going in he considers to be an investment and he doesn’t see any reason not to move forward.

The Board took comments from the following people who spoke in support of the pet burial ground project: 

Vicky Wendell

Pamela Kendall

Elizabeth Kennedy

The Board took questions and comments from the following people who spoke in opposition to the pet burial ground project:

Brian Paradee
Art Bodin

An unidentified citizen

Matt Sutphin

Tom Birch

Mr. MacAskill asked Mr. Clark, in regard to the taking of the land in 1997, to get a legal opinion on what it means to take the land by eminent domain for open space or other municipal purposes.

D. Notice of changes to the proposed Land Use Control Regulation – Adopt as part of the new Sewer Use Regulations
At Mr. Clark’s recommendation, Mr. Ballantine moved to adopt the Land Use Control Wastewater Flow Management Regulation as part of the current Sewer Use Regulations and further the Wastewater Commissioners will approve phased approvals for wastewater flow to the sewer service areas in the form of the Inter-Municipal Agreements and construction of a wastewater treatment facility that outlines maximum available sewer flows.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
A. Memorandum of Agreement between Town and Harwich Conservation Trust for the Cold Brook Restoration Project
Mr. Clark reported that he has a meeting scheduled tomorrow with the Harwich Conservation Trust to discuss this partnering and he expects to put it on an agenda.
B. Assistant Town Administrator Job Description
Mr. Clark said he has included the job description for the Board to look at and he noted that the ad is out.
C. Additional Liquor License Legislation Update – The Cape Sea Grille
Mr. Clark reported that the Governor signed the bill on January 4th, we received an application by the Cape Sea Grille and the hearing has been scheduled.
D. Departmental Reports 
There was no discussion on this item.
SELECTMEN’S REPORT
Mr. MacAskill asked Mr. Clark to set up an Open Meeting Law class for committee chairs.

ADJOURNMENT
Mr. MacAskill moved to adjourn at 8:51 p.m.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Steidel

Recording Secretary
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